TODI radically pragmatic

No Change Needed: Congress Should Rethink Extending the Durbin Amendment to Credit Card Interchange Fees

12. 12. 13 a a

PAUL WEINSTEIN JR. MALENA DAILEY PROGRESSIVE POLICY INSTITUTE SEPTEMBER 2023

💓 @ppi | 🗗 @progressivepolicyinstitute | in /progressive-policy-institute

NO CHANGE NEEDED: Congress should rethink extending the Durbin Amendment to credit card interchange fees

No Change Needed: Congress Should Rethink Extending the Durbin Amendment to Credit Card Interchange Fees

PAUL WEINSTEIN JR. MALENA DAILEY

SEPTEMBER 2023

D C

INTRODUCTION

One of the greatest challenges for policymakers is the "unexpected negative consequence" of a change in law or regulation. There is a well-documented history of proposed policies that have achieved successes, but not without negative externalities. Prohibition in the 1920s United States, originally enacted to suppress the alcohol trade, drove many small-time alcohol suppliers out of business and consolidated the hold of large-scale organized crime over the illegal alcohol industry.

Tradeoffs in pursuit of greater benefits to society are worth the cost if the positives are greater than the negatives. But if the negative consequences of a policy change outweigh the benefits - or actually make the problem worse - then that policy can only be described as problematic and worth reconsidering. The "Durbin Amendment," enacted as part of the Dodd-Frank Wall Street Reform and Consumer Protection Act of 2010, has been cited by some as an example of a policy that did not achieve the goals of the authors of the policy while imposing new costs on the financial and debit exchange sectors. Yet despite its mixed record, some in Congress want to extend the Durbin Amendment to interchange fees for credit cards.

BACKGROUND ON THE 2010 DURBIN AMENDMENT

In 2010, the Durbin Amendment was enacted as part of the historic Dodd-Frank Act. Named after its primary sponsor Senator Richard Durbin of Illinois, the Durbin Amendment established a ceiling on debit card interchange fees issued by banks holding more than \$10 billion in assets. Interchange fees are part of the cost that merchants pay each time a customer makes a purchase using a credit or debit card.¹

The Federal Reserve was charged by Congress with regulating and enforcing the law, and did so when it issued a rule in 2011 that restricted debit card interchange fees to a base of \$0.21 cents plus .05% of the transaction value.² This cap represented a more than 50% decline in interchange fees: prior to the Durbin Amendment, debit interchange averaged \$0.48 per transaction.³ It should be noted that neither the fee nor the threshold on bank asset size were subject to inflation adjustment, so the cap is now more than 25% lower in real terms than what it was a decade ago.⁴

Since its implementation, a number of studies have been conducted to review the effectiveness of the Durbin Amendment. At the time, one key goal for the law was to reduce the cost of interchange fees, providing savings to merchants who would, in theory, pass on those benefits to consumers. Yet several studies have found that the expected price reductions never came to pass, and in some cases, prices increased. For example:

• A 2014 study by the **Federal Reserve Bank of Richmond** noted that threefourths of merchants did not change their prices after the interchange fee caps were introduced, and another 22% raised prices.⁵

- A paper from 2019 issued by researchers at the University of **Pennsylvania and Georgetown** University furthered the conclusions of the paper by the Federal Reserve Bank of Richmond. The authors noted that the Durbin Amendment of 2010 "led to higher checking account fees paid by consumers, the previously subsidized side of the market." The paper produced data that the Durbin Amendment likely increased the use of credit cards with higher interchange fees than debit cards, "thus diminishing - if not offsetting entirely merchants' savings."6
- In a study by several faculty at the University of Chicago, the authors estimated the discounted value of the losses for consumers as a result of the implementation of the Durbin Amendment to be \$22 to \$25 billion.⁷
- A report by the General Accounting Office also noted that some banks indicated that the Durbin Amendment interchange fee cap "limited banks" ability to offer free checking accounts, as some banks noted, banks used revenue generated from interchange fees to help cover the cost of accounts.⁸

While some other studies, notably one by respected economist Robert Shapiro, have come to a different conclusion,⁹ the majority have found that the Durbin Amendment did not benefit consumers as promised.

WHY DID CONSUMERS NOT BENEFIT AS EXPECTED?

What are the reasons consumers have not realized the type of savings proponents the Durbin Amendment had envisioned? One possibility is "price stickiness" — the resistance of market prices to quick shifts, despite movements in the economy, suggesting a different price is optimal. In the case of debit cards and the cap on debit fees, merchants may have been quicker to raise prices before the cap and were much less likely or took longer to lower them, in part because they enjoyed the excess profits.

Another hypothesis put forward is that prior to the enactment of the Durbin Amendment, merchants had not raised prices to help cover the costs of interchange. Why? Because the value of accepting payment cards outweighed the costs, therefore, they did not choose to cut prices once the caps took effect.

Some of those benefits included faster transaction times, new retail channels online, increased spending by customers, and reduced costs of cash, i.e., risk of theft, time spent counting cash and bank trips, etc. One study by a retail consulting firm found that the costs of cash are as high as 9% of the purchase value, compared to a merchant discount fee of 2%.¹⁰

Other evidence also points to the revenueboosting and cost-saving features of credit and debit card acceptance. For example, restauranteurs often receive advice to accept payment cards to boost their bottom lines.¹¹

SHOULD THE DURBIN AMENDMENT BE EXTENDED TO CREDIT CARD INTERCHANGE FEES?

Now, lawmakers are considering the implementation of a similar model to cap interchange fees for credit card transactions. Though the drawbacks of the proposal mirror those raised with the implementation of the Durbin Amendment, this effort poses additional concerns when considering the benefits that credit card rewards programs currently offer cardholders.

Analogous to their role in debit transactions, interchange fees are paid as a percentage of a transaction from merchants to card issuers to contribute to costs associated with accepting, processing, and authorizing card transactions. These costs include fraud protection and maintenance of safe, secure systems. The merchants, in return, are able to accept electronic payments, which widen customers' ability to spend and reduce their cost of holding cash. This fee, which is set by card issuers, has remained stable over time. The average interchange fee for credit transactions has hovered around 1.6% to 1.7% between 2012 and 2020. For comparison, the average interchange fee for debit transactions has been stable at between 0.78% and 0.80% over the same period – kept artificially low by the Durbin Amendment.¹²

Proponents of a cap on interchange fees may argue that merchants pass the cost onto consumers — disproportionately impacting lower income groups while subsidizing rewards benefits for higher income individuals. This is a misconception which ignores three crucial points. First, as highlighted in the prior section, the aftermath of the Durbin Amendment showed no

evidence that a cap on interchange fees encourages merchants to pass savings off to consumers. Second, low-income individuals use rewards credit cards at a rate similar to high-income individuals. And third, there is substantial evidence that caps placed on credit card transactions reduces rewards offered to consumers while increasing the cost of holding a card, ensuring consumers across income levels are left worse off.

82% of Americans had a credit card in 2022,13 with high levels of usage of credit cards distributed across income levels and geographic regions.¹⁴ Among credit cardholders, 86% have an active rewards card, including more than three-quarters of balance-active cardholders with a household income of less than \$50,000.15 This is of note because following the implementation of the Durbin Amendment, offerings for debit rewards programs faded rapidly. Within one year of its enactment, 30% of debit card issuers covered by the law eliminated or downsized their debit card rewards programs, and 81% state that they did not plan to offer a rewards program in the future.¹⁶ Now that caps on debit interchange fees are in place, cardholders who benefit from debit rewards programs are disproportionately high-income individuals.¹⁷ If a similar policy were applied to credit transactions, we risk similarly disenfranchising lower income groups from accessing the credit rewards programs which have become standard for U.S. consumers.

This is consistent with outcomes observed in international jurisdictions which have attempted comparable policy. In Spain, for example, a government-enforced agreement to reduce interchange levels was implemented over a five-year period from

2006-2010. The result was found to be an increase in cost to consumers, primarily in the form of annual card fees. by 50%. This is in addition to subsequent increases in overdraft fees, as well as the devaluation of rewards benefits.¹⁸ Efforts by the Reserve Bank of Australia to limit interchange fees in the early 2000s resulted in similar consequences for consumers. Prior to the implementation of the policy in 2003, the cost of a standard rewards card was A\$61. By 2004, the cost had risen roughly 40% to A\$85.19 The value of rewards benefits also declined, with the average amount of spending required to earn A\$100 in rewards through rewards cards issued by the four largest banks in Australia went from A\$12,400 to A\$18,400.59 between 2003 and 2011.20

Safety of Consumer Data

Another concern of extending the Durbin Amendment to credit card interchange fees is the possible impact on network security. Attacks on networks and data breaches have increased rapidly over the last several decades. This increase is particularly prevalent in the case of financial services businesses, which experience up to 300 times more cyber-attacks per year than other firms.²¹ Due to the heightened risk, banks and financial firms have invested considerable sums in data security.22 However, under the Durbin Amendment, routing decisions are shifted from banks and consumers to merchants, leaving the level of network security variable among any number of merchants.

Unfortunately, many merchants have not adequately invested in data security resulting a number of serious data breaches, including:

- **Target**. Hackers stole the data of up to 40 million credit and debit cards by accessing Target's gateway server through a third party vendor. Fortyseven state attorneys generals plus the District of Columbia sued Target on behalf of consumers, and the corporation was required to pay a settlement and adopt more advanced measures to secure customer data.²³
- Home Depot. Hackers used a vendor's username and password to infiltrate Home Depot's network and access payment card information and email addresses. While Home Depot did not admit liability, they settled for \$17.5 million and agreed to hire a chief information security officer and upgrade security procedures. "Companies that collect sensitive personal information from customers have an obligation to protect that information from unlawful use or disclosure," Connecticut Attorney General William Tong said in a statement. "Home Depot failed to take those precautions."24
- Wawa. Hackers accessed payment card data by deploying malware on Wawa's point-of-sale payment systems. Wawa was sued by and settled with the attorneys general of NJ, PA, DE, FL, MD, VA, and DC. The AGs alleged that Wawa did not have reasonable security measures in place to protect consumer data. While Wawa did not admit wrongdoing in the settlement, the fact that state AGs brought this suit on behalf of consumers demonstrates the seriousness of the charge and Wawa's level of responsibility.²⁵

Many analysts believe this shift in onus onto the merchants will weaken the security of customer data because banks will have little or no control over the routing systems used for credit card transactions. Merchants have the incentive to minimize the cost of accepting transactions, thus allowing them to retain a larger share of transaction revenue. This becomes an issue when considering that the cheapest networks are likely to be those that are the least secure.

This is particularly relevant to credit cards as they are an unsecured loan from a financial institution while debit cards are directly linked to a customer's bank account. Because credit cards represent a higher level of liability for banks, smaller ones who are less equipped to take on higher risk prefer to use networks that have made higher investments in security measures. The higher level of liability, in contrast to the incentive to the merchants. pushes banks to choose networks where customer data is highly secure. Of course, the Durbin Amendment, by shifting the responsibility of network choice, strips the bank from being able to select the most secure network while retaining most of the liability.

CONCLUSION

The record of the Durbin Amendment for debit interchange fees is mixed at best. In fact, much of the evidence collected in recent years is that the amendment had little or no impact on prices, and in some cases may have led to higher costs for customers as well as for the banking sector. Good policymaking practices would suggest extending the Durbin Amendment to credit card interchange fees should be a

nonstarter, certainly until it is conclusively proven that the law had some positive impact on consumers. Most evidence suggests that the Durbin Amendment likely had a net negative effect on consumers.

The Durbin Amendment was originally intended to help U.S. consumers. But sometimes, well-intentioned laws lead to unintended consequences. Policymakers corrected the mistake of Prohibition by repealing the policy after just 14 years, and today's Congress should consider taking a similar approach — or, at a minimum, tabling any effort to expand the Durbin Amendment to credit cards given the substantial body of evidence that doing so would ultimately harm U.S. consumers.

ABOUT THE AUTHORS

Paul Weinstein Jr. is a Senior Fellow at the Progressive Policy Institute. Weinstein is currently the Director of the MA in Public Management program at Johns Hopkins University.

Malena Dailey is a Technology Policy Analyst with the Progressive Policy Institute, where she works on issues relating to social media and the internet and technology sector.

Notes and References

¹ Interchange fees are the largest component of the "merchant discount fee," also sometimes referred to as a "swipe fee." The merchant discount fee is comprised of three separate fees: the interchange fee, the acquirer fee (paid to the merchant's bank), and the network fee (paid to the payment network). Interchange fees, which are the largest component of the merchant discount fee, are set by payment networks such as Visa or Mastercard but are ultimately paid to the bank that issued the card.

² "Regulation II (Debit Card Interchange Fees & Routing)," Board of Governors Federal Reserve System, last updated July 25, 2022, https://www.federalreserve.gov/paymentsystems/regii-average-interchange-fee.htm.

³ "Table 5: Interchange Fee Revenue from Covered and Exempt Debit Card Transactions," (Jan 1 – September 30, 2011), Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve Board, https://www.federalreserve.gov/paymentsystems/files/regiireportsdata.xls.

⁴ "Table 5: Interchange Fee Revenue from Covered and Exempt Debit Card Transactions," (2011 to 2023), Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve Board, https://www.federalreserve.gov/paymentsystems/files/regiireportsdata.xls.

⁵ Zhu Wang, Scarlett Schwartz, and Neil Mitchell, "The Impact of the Durbin Amendment on Merchants: A Survey Study," *EconomicQuarterly* 100, no. 3 (2014): 194, Federal Reserve Bank of Richmond, https://www.richmondfed.org/-/media/RichmondFedOrg/publications/research/economic_quarterly/2014/q3/pdf/wang.pdf.

⁶ Vladimir Mukharlyamov and Natasha Sarin, "Price Regulation in Two-Sided Markets: Empirical Evidence from Debit Cards," SSRN *Electronic Journal*, November 2022, https://doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.3328579.

⁷ David S. Evans, Howard H. Chang, and Steven Joyce, "The Impact of the U.S. Debit Card Interchange Fee Caps on Consumer Welfare: An Event Study Analysis," *Coase-Sandor Institute for Law & Economics* Working Paper No. 658 (2013), University of Chicago Law School, https://chicagounbound.uchicago.edu/law_and_economics/652/.

⁸ "Banking Services: Regulators Have Taken Actions to Increase Access, but Measurement of Actions' Effectiveness Could Be Improved," United States Government Accountability Office, February 2022, https://www.gao.gov/assets/gao-22-104468.pdf.

⁹ Robert J. Shapiro, "The Costs and Benefits of Half a Loaf: The Economic Effects of Recent Regulation of Debit Card Interchange Fees," *SSRN Electronic Journal*, 2013, https://doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.2541728.

¹⁰ Greg Buzek, "Cash Multipliers - How Reducing the Costs of Cash Handling Can Enable Retail Sales and Profit Growth," IHL Group (2018), https://www.ihlservices.com/product/the-cost-of-cash-handling/#:~:text=Highlights%3A,depending%20on%20the%20retail%20segment.

¹¹ See the advice and explanation given in this video from CNBC's The Profit: https://app.frame.io/reviews/f97598d6-d2e4-4c5ca173-d1acbcbc527e/0379eab2-ca82-4144-aea2-dc16c87ac315.

¹² EPC Interchange data from 2023.

¹³ "Executive Summary: 2012 Debit Issuer Study," Pulse commissioned Oliver Wyman to conduct its annual 2012 Debt Issuer Study, November 2012, https://www.slideshare.net/NAFCUServices/final-presentation-15427582.

¹⁴ "Report on the Economic Well-Being of U.S. Households in 2021," Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System, May 2022, https://www.federalreserve.gov/publications/files/2021-report-economic-well-being-us-households-202205.pdf.

¹⁵ ABA Benefits of Credit Card Rewards - 2021.

¹⁶ "Executive Summary: 2012 Debit Issuer Study."

¹⁷ "Out of Balance: How the Durbin Amendment Has Failed to Meet Its Promise," Electronic Payments Coalition, May 2022, http://www.electronicpaymentscoalition.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/12/EPC.DurbinStudiesPaper.pdf.

Notes and References

¹⁸ Iranzo Juan et al., "The Effects of the Mandatory Decrease of Interchange Fees in Spain," MPRA Paper No. 43097, October 2012, https://mpra.ub.uni-muenchen.de/43097/1/MPRA_%20paper_43097.pdf.

¹⁹ Todd J. Zywicki, Julian Morris, and Geoffrey A. Manne, "The Effects of Price Controls on Payment-Card Interchange Fees: A Review and Update," International Center for Law & Economics, March 4, 2022, https://laweconcenter.org/resources/the-effects-of-price-controls-on-payment-card-interchange-fees-a-review-and-update/?doing_wp_cron=1687205436.2560939788818359375000.

²⁰ Iris Chan, Sophia Chong, and Stephen Mitchell, "The Personal Credit Card Market in Australia: Pricing over the Past Decade," Reserve Bank of Australia (Bulletin), March 2012, https://www.rba.gov.au/publications/bulletin/2012/mar/pdf/bu-0312-7.pdf.

²¹ Thomas M. Eisenbach, Anna Kovner, and Michael Junho Lee, "Cyber Risk and the U.S. Financial System: A Pre-Mortem Analysis," *Federal Reserve Bank of New York Staff Reports*, no. 909, January 2020; revised May 2021, https://www.newyorkfed.org/research/staff_reports/sr909.

²² Glenn Grossman, "The True Impact of Interchange Regulation: How Government Price Controls Increase Consumer Costs and Reduce Security," Cornerstone Advisors, June 2023, https://www.cuna.org/content/dam/cuna/advocacy/priorities/documents/True-Impact-of-Interchange-Regulation-CornerstoneAdvisors-June-2023.pdf.

²³ "Target in \$18.5 Mln Multi-State Settlement over Data Breach," *Reuters*, May 23, 2017, https://www.reuters.com/article/targetcyber-settlement/target-in-18-5-mln-multi-state-settlement-over-data-breach-idUKL4N1IP4SR.

²⁴ Jonathan Stempel, "Home Depot Reaches \$17.5 Million Settlement over 2014 Data Breach," *Reuters*, November 24, 2020, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-home-depot-cyber-settlement/home-depot-reaches-17-5-million-settlement-over-2014-databreach-idUSKBN2842W5.

²⁵ Sara Merken, "Wawa to Pay \$8 Million in Data Breach Settlement with State AGS," *Reuters*, July 26, 2022, https://www.reuters.com/legal/litigation/wawa-pay-8-mln-data-breach-settlement-with-state-ags-2022-07-26/.

The Progressive Policy Institute is a catalyst for policy innovation and political reform based in Washington, D.C. Its mission is to create radically pragmatic ideas for moving America beyond ideological and partisan deadlock.

Founded in 1989, PPI started as the intellectual home of the New Democrats and earned a reputation as President Bill Clinton's "idea mill." Many of its mold-breaking ideas have been translated into public policy and law and have influenced international efforts to modernize progressive politics.

Today, PPI is developing fresh proposals for stimulating U.S. economic innovation and growth; equipping all Americans with the skills and assets that social mobility in the knowledge economy requires; modernizing an overly bureaucratic and centralized public sector; and defending liberal democracy in a dangerous world. © 2023 Progressive Policy Institute All Rights Reserved.

PROGRESSIVE POLICY INSTITUTE 1156 15th Street NW Ste 400 Washington, D.C. 20005

Tel 202.525.3926 Fax 202.525.3941

info@ppionline.org progressivepolicy.org